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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12 February 2013 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Rivers (Chairman), Mrs S Mash,  D Lewis, Mrs P Homewood, N Thom, P Venning, Borough Councillor M Burgess, 3 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)
2620.
Apologies & reasons for absence:  Cllr J Smith, reason accepted and Community Warden Lee 
Kidd.
2621.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters; Cllr Lewis declared an Other than Pecuniary Interest in agenda item 6. minute number 2625


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, 2.33  None 
The meeting was adjourned for the public session.
2622.  To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 8th January 2013: Confirmed and signed as a correct record after an addition made for clarification.
2623.   Matters Arising:  See Clerk's Report. 
2624.  To consider and decide upon any response with regard to the Sustainable Communities Act.  After a full discussion it was agreed to give the following response to question 3 'Should the legislation be extended to town and parish councils?' Response – The principle is sound but the practicalities are difficult.  Officer support would be needed but what resources would be available for this?  It is important that parish and town councils are kept informed and that decisions should be made locally.
2625.
To consider the quote to cut back the brambles to hedge line and down to grass level all round Coronation Field £125.  This is a quote from William Breakall.  Cllrs agreed that this was a reasonable quote and that the brambles should be cut back all round the Field and that it should be done when conditions are right.
2626.
To consider the quote for straps to go round the Church gate post to hold it to the wall. £90.  This is a quote from Paul Stern.  Clerk explained that this was considered the best way to repair the gate and had been agreed with Caroline Pinchbeck from the Diocese.  Quote accepted.
2627.
To reconsider purchase of 3 x dog bins complete with posts at £137.75 less 10% discount each.  Agreed to go ahead.
2628.
To consider draft Code of Practice for Dogs in the Countryside drawn up by the community Access Forum.  After a general discussion it was agreed that the general background was unnecessary and that 5 or 6 bullet points on responsible attitude was all that was needed.  These could be put in the Notice Boards or in the Outlook on Oxney.
2629.
Poplar Farm Pond update:  The Chairman reported on the meeting held recently.  The Kentish Stour Countryside Partnership will be putting together 3 activity sessions which will involve the community during the summer holidays and the Parish Council may be asked to fund refreshments. The plan is to clear half the pond at first to protect the creatures.  The other half will have to be cleared later with volunteer help. It is planned to have cherry trees planted on the actual Village Green which flower throughout the year.  It is hoped to have an information board and a seat in the shape of a Great Crested Newt.  The Parish Council may be asked to fund some of this.  The total project cost is £15-16,000.  A meeting should be held within the next three months but will be community led, not Parish Council led. An article has been prepared for the next issue of Outlook on Oxney.  
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2630.
To consider suggesting to ABC that the Parish Council leases The Village Green and pond for a period of 5 years at a peppercorn rent to enable an application for funding to be made to help restore the pond.  After a short discussion it was agreed to go ahead and ask the Borough Council to consider a 10 year lease.  Borough Cllr Mick Burgess agreed to help drive this through. 
2631.
To discuss and agree on a reserve date for the March Parish Council meeting.  The Clerk explained that she may be called away at short notice when her granddaughter is born. It was agreed to wait until this happens before any decision is made.
2632.   Correspondence:


a) Jenny Taylor, Broadhembury Farm, Kingsnorth asking for support with regard to a planning appeal for a refused gypsy site in Steeds Lane, Kingsnorth.  After a short discussion it was agreed not to respond.


For noting: 


b) Mr R Cooke, applying for the post of Caretaker. Clerk had explained that the post was no longer vacant.


c) South East Water – Update on Water Main replacement in the village.  Clerk reported that the damaged verges in Poplar Road had been returfed and assurances had been given that all damaged  areas would be made good when the work was completed.


d) DCLG – reply to the Chairman's letter with regard to the Caretaker Pilot Scheme.


Previously circulated:

e)  KALC – Minutes of 9/1/13     f)  ABC Draft Housing Framework Questionnaire     g)  The Kent Men of the Trees – Trees in the Village Competition 2012 report.     h)  KALC – Report of meeting held on 12th December 2012     i)      Southern & South East Water – Winter 2012 update  


Forwarded by E-mail:

j)  KALC – Finance & Legal Conference 2/2/13 – Attended by Chairman and Clerk     k)  ACRK – Rural News 125      l)  KALC – January E-Newsletter     m)  KALC – Nominations for the Kent Community Safety Awards March 2013 – Kent Police & The Kent People's Trust      n)  KCC – Changes to the Management of Public Rights of Way.     o)  KALC – Parish News – January issue     p)  KALC – DCLG Neighbourhood Planning Bulletin Edition 3     q)  KALC – LGA/NALC Publication – Modelling Devolution – Working together to Deliver Local Services     r)  ABC – Development update

2633.
Working Party Reports:


a) Finance:

i)  Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement. To note that the funding from KCC for the Caretakers Pilot Scheme has been received and a cheque sent for the Finance & Legal Conference attended by the Chairman and Clerk.     Agreed

ii) To note change in Budget figures in response to ABC's Precept Request Form.  The estimated Burial Receipts had been removed as the Precept, Concurrent Functions Grant and Council Tax Support Grant had to add up to the Expenditure Amount. The Street Cleansing Grant and Street Cleansing costs had been removed as the amount is the same and will appear on the Caretakers Account.


b) Planning:  




    Decisions received:


    12/01112/AS  17 Swan Street – Replacement dwelling                                                 Granted


    12/01402/AS  Peening Farmhouse – Underpinning of rear right hand corner of property &                        repair to external and internal walls.


          Granted

    12/01437/AS  The Granary, Little Acton – Proposed two storey extension to western end of house, replacement first floor window projection and attached entrance garden wall with doorway


          Granted

    12/01438/AS  The Granary, Little Acton – Proposed replacement of existing stables and outbuildings with a studio outbuilding                                                                                 Granted


    13/00029/AS  Hurst House, Budds Lane – Application for a lawful development certificate – Existing – Use of building as a single dwelling house               
                Considered lawful
         
    Considered since last meeting:

    13/00029/AS  Hurst House, Budds Lane – Application for a lawful development certificate – Existing – Use of building as a single dwelling house


          Support
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c)  Highways – To note that when storm gullies have been emptied a team is supposed to clear the pipes when a blockage has been reported, within 2 weeks of emptying. To be raised with Ron Swan, Highways Inspector


d)  Footpaths – A number of footpaths have yet to be reinstated.


e)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report


f)   Cemetery & Churchyard – Clerk reported on the meeting held with Caroline Pinchbeck from the Diocese.  As long as we replace or repair like with like we do not need a faculty.  The Caretaker has been working in the Churchyard clearing some of the graves of vegetation as part of the PCC's Wish List.  Before and after photos were circulated. 
2634.
Reports (for noting) from Representatives on outside bodies: 
           i)  KALC meeting 9th January 2013 – The Chairman gave a report.  There had been a short but 
good presentation on the Plan It Ashford Consultation (copy to be given to Roger Parker of 
VOICES (Village Opportunities Initiatives for Community-led Evolution and Sustainability). 
Localism update, the problem with blocked drains and a talk about the increases in precepts.


ii) Parish Forum meeting 6th February 2013 – The Chairman gave a full report.  Several areas 
had been looked at. Good talk from Chief Inspector Phil Hibbern.  Local meetings have been 
discontinued but hopes to find a better route.  Each parish will have a designated officer and 
there will be more PCSOs. Dog thefts were on the increase.  Clerk to ask our PCSO if there is a 
problem in the village.  An update on green waste had been given.  Residents have to register for 
this collection the charge for which will be £30 this year, rising to £35 next year.  There was a 
Finance & Funding update.
2635.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised. 
2636.
Date of next full Meeting of the Parish Council:  provisionally 12th March 2013
2637.
Items for information: 


a)  The Chairman reported on the interesting Legal & Finance Conference he had attended with the Clerk on 2nd February.


b)  The Clerk read out the Community Warden's report.


c)  The Clerk reported that ex Chairman, Dick Winterbotham, had passed away on 9th February.  The Clerk will send a condolences card to the family.

The meeting closed at 21.55hrs 
